
 
 
R-16-140 
Meeting 16-26 
October 26, 2016  

AGENDA ITEM 10 
AGENDA ITEM   
 
Consideration of San Mateo County Farm Bureau Request for Indemnification of Grazing 
Tenants and Request for Meeting with Board Members 
 
GENERAL MANAGER’S RECOMMENDATIONS 

 
1. Affirm continued use of standard grazing lease language that requires District grazing 

tenants to indemnify the District. 
 

2. Review a draft Board response letter to the Farm Bureau and direct the General Manager 
to revise if necessary and send.  

 
SUMMARY 
 
Current District grazing leases require the grazing tenant to indemnify the District and require 
the tenant to carry insurance naming the District as an additional insured party.  In 
communications with District staff, as well as communications directly with the Board, the Farm 
Bureau has expressed concern about grazing tenants’ potential increased liability associated with 
public access on grazed properties.  Their request is to change existing leases to require that the 
District indemnify the grazing tenant instead of the tenant indemnifying the District.  The Farm 
Bureau has also requested to meet with the full Board, or at least three members of the District’s 
Board, to discuss this issue.  The General Manager recommends the Board send the attached 
letter to the Farm Bureau (Attachment 1) affirming continued use of standard grazing lease 
language requiring District grazing tenants to indemnify the District, and clarifying that the 
Board has delegated handling of Farm Bureau issues to the General Manager and that members 
of the Farm Bureau’s Board are welcome to attend and provide input at District Board meetings. 
 
MEASURE AA 
 
This is not a Measure AA project. 
 
DISCUSSION   
 
The San Mateo Farm Bureau has expressed its apprehension about public access on District 
grazing properties, especially since the opening of Mindego Hill area of Russian Ridge Preserve 
and plans to open La Honda Creek Preserve.   
 
District staff have taken the following actions to understand and respond to their concerns: 
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• The District has committed to consulting with the Farm Bureau over management plans 
in the Coastside Protection Area as part of the Memorandum of Understanding between 
the District and the Farm Bureau (MOU). 

• On February 1, 2016 the Farm Bureau raised the issue of indemnification at the monthly 
meeting.  Mike Williams, Real Property Manager, responded to the Farm Bureau on 
March 2, 2016 explaining why the District requires grazing tenants to indemnify the 
District. 

• Staff have done extensive outreach with the Farm Bureau about the introduction of public 
use onto grazed areas, including holding field meetings with their executive board before 
opening Mindego, and most recently regarding the plans to open La Honda in 2017. 

• Staff attend monthly Farm Bureau meetings to present on new projects and answer 
questions. 

• Staff also set up a tour to show the Farm Bureau and District grazing tenants several 
grazing properties in the East Bay on public lands that have high visitation and successful 
grazing operations, showing that public use and grazing can be compatible. 

• The San Mateo County Farm Bureau requested, through staff, to meet with the District’s 
Board of Directors to discuss the indemnification clause in District grazing leases.  AGM 
Kevin Woodhouse responded in a letter of September 9, 2016 that reiterated the reasons 
for the indemnification clause and offered to meet with staff rather than the Board. 

• Jess Brown the Farm Bureau Executive Director spoke at the Board Meeting on 
September 14th requesting a meeting with the Board and made the same request via email 
to the Board.  The letter of September 9th and an FYI were included in the Board packet 
for that meeting. 

• District staff and President Kishimoto attended the next Farm Bureau meeting on October 
3rd, 2016 and listened to their concerns regarding grazing and public access. 
 

The Farm Bureau’s request is to change the terms of District grazing leases to indemnify the 
tenant rather than the tenant indemnifying the District. Staff has carefully considered the issue of 
public safety and liability concerns on District grazing properties.  District grazing leases take 
into account these concerns and represent an allocation of risk that is consistent with other 
District contracts, and the District’s overall approach to risk allocation.  In general, the manner in 
which any tenant’s activities are managed, including grazing operations, affects the level of risk.  
The District’s grazing tenants are in the best position to control their operations and therefore 
control their exposure to risk.  Therefore, the terms of District grazing leases require the grazing 
tenant to indemnify the District.  In addition: 

• The indemnification clause is standard for other public agencies for contractual 
agreements where the private party is gaining a benefit from the agency. 

• All Bay Area agencies surveyed have similar indemnification terms, and insurance 
requirements, in their grazing leases.  

• District General Counsel has reviewed the grazing leases and concurs that a clause 
indemnifying the District is reasonable and affords the District the best liability 
protection. 

• Indemnification clauses protecting the District are a best management practice according 
to the California Joint Powers Authority (our insurance pool). 

 
At the Farm Bureau meeting on October 3rd, 2016, several discussion points were raised by the 
Farm Bureau that the Board could consider in response to their request.  These points are 
summarized below, with additional staff input noted: 
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1. Some Farm Bureau members felt that, because of the MOU between the District and 
the Farm Bureau, the grazing tenants should be treated differently than tenants of 
comparable agencies.   

Staff comments: The Farm Bureau-District MOU requires the District to consult 
with the Farm Bureau and has specific mitigation measures.  There are no 
requirements to follow the Farm Bureau’s recommendations and none of the 
mitigation measures addresses grazing lease provisions. 

 
2. Add a dual indemnification clause where the grazing tenant would indemnify the 

District over liability due to their operation and the District would indemnify the 
tenant for any interactions with visitors.   

Staff comments:  This option is inconsistent with standard lease practices and with 
comparable Bay Area agencies. 

 
3. Implement a discounted grazing lease rate that factors in the unique situation on the 

San Mateo Coast and the potential for an increase in insurance premiums with the 
public access. 

Staff comments:  There already is a discounted rate compared to other agencies 
due to remoteness from livestock services such as infrastructure suppliers and 
certified meat processing plants and due to the smaller size of most District 
grazing properties.  The comparable agency rates include many lands with public 
access, and grazing tenants on public lands are able to secure insurance for their 
operations and still run profitable operations. 

 
4. Fence all public access trails out of grazing areas.   

Staff comments:  The MOU mitigation measure AGR-3a calls for locating trails 
away from prime agricultural lands.  If trails must traverse cultivated lands 
“adequate buffers, signs and other measures” are called for.  Trails that bisect 
grazing lands are specifically called out as an exception to this mitigation 
measure.   Excluding livestock from trails to prevent interaction between livestock 
and visitors would be impractical, aesthetically displeasing to visitors, and create 
unnecessary barriers to livestock grazing operations.  

 
For all of the reasons noted and based on staff comments to the discussion points raised by the 
Farm Bureau, the General Manager and General Counsel recommend that the District continue 
use of standard grazing lease language requiring District grazing tenants to indemnify the 
District. 
 
Concerning the Farm Bureau’s request to meet directly with the District Board, the draft 
response letter clarifies that Farm Bureau Board members currently have the ability to address 
the District Board through the District’s public meeting processes and that the Board has 
delegated handling of Farm Bureau issues to the General Manager.  As policy questions arise, as 
in this case, the General Manager may raise the issues to the District Board for consideration in a 
public meeting.  Members of both Boards are able to regularly attend the other Board’s meetings, 
just as representatives from the District Board have attended Farm Bureau Board meetings in the 
past. 
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FISCAL IMPACT   
 
No fiscal impact. 
   
BOARD COMMITTEE REVIEW 
 
No committee review. 
 
PUBLIC NOTICE   
 
Public notice was provided as required by the Brown Act.  The San Mateo Farm Bureau was 
notified as well. 
 
CEQA COMPLIANCE   
 
This item is not a project subject to the California Environmental Quality Act.   
 
NEXT STEPS 
 
Send response letter to Farm Bureau, as approved by Board, advising of decision.  

 
Attachments 

1. Draft Response Letter from the District Board to the Farm Bureau 
2. Farm Bureau Email to the Board 9/14/16 
3. District Letter to the Farm Bureau 2/1/16 
4. District Letter to the Farm Bureau 9/9/16 
5. Board FYI 9/14/16 
6. MOU Between Farm Bureau and District 

 
 
Responsible Department Head:  
Kevin Woodhouse, Assistant General Manager 
 
Prepared by: 
Brian Malone, Land and Facilities Services Department Manager 



  Attachment 1 
 

DRAFT RESPONSE FOR BOARD CONSIDERATION 
 

 

Dear Mr. Brown: 

The Midpeninsula Regional Open Space District (District) Board of Directors appreciates your attendance 
and oral communications at our meeting on September 14, 2016.  Additionally, the Board of Directors has 
received your follow-up e-mail communication of that same evening.  This letter is in response to your e-
mail. 

The District understands the important role of the San Mateo County Farm Bureau and values the 
cooperative relationship we have built together since the 2004 Coastal Annexation Service Plan and the 
consultative obligations provided for in the Memorandum of Understanding with the Farm Bureau.  The 
District looks forward to continuing this relationship. 

Regarding cattle grazing on District public lands currently open to public access, and planned for opening 
in the future, District staff has consulted with the Farm Bureau, including arranging a special 
demonstration tour of cattle grazing operations run by other local public agencies.  The Farm Bureau has 
requested that the District reverse its grazing lease indemnification provision.  The Board of Directors  
agrees with the recommendation of the District’s General Manager and General Counsel to leave the 
indemnification clause unchanged, the reasons for which have been explained in staff communications to 
the Farm Bureau. 

Your e-mail also requests an opportunity for your Board to meet directly with the District Board of 
Directors.  District Board of Directors’ meetings, including 3-person regular committee meetings of the 
Board, are open public meetings, publicly noticed and conducted according to the Ralph M. Brown Act of 
California (1953).  As such, Farm Bureau Board members are welcome to attend and provide comment to 
the District Board.  Similarly, as you are aware, members of the District’s Board of Directors (recently 
Board President Kishimoto) occasionally attend your Board meetings; District staff also regularly attend 
your Board meetings.  The District Board of Directors has delegated handling of Farm Bureau issues to 
the General Manager.  If issues rise to the level of needing policy consideration by the Board of Directors, 
as in this case of the Farm Bureau’s request regarding indemnification in grazing leases, the General 
Manager may bring the issue before the Board for a decision. 

The District Board of Directors looks forward to continuing to fulfill our Coastal mission, with its 
emphasis on preserving agricultural, and working with the Farm Bureau in doing so. 

Sincerely, 

 

Yoriko Kishimoto 

President, Board of Directors 



1

Brian Malone

Subject: FW: Full Board of Directors and District Clerk - Board Contact Form

 

From: jessbrown@sbcglobal.net [mailto:no‐reply@wufoo.com]  
Sent: Wednesday, September 14, 2016 7:55 PM 
To: web <web@openspace.org>; Clerk <clerk@openspace.org> 
Subject: Full Board of Directors and District Clerk ‐ Board Contact Form 

 

Name *  Jess Brown  

Select a 

Choice *  

Full Board of Directors and District Clerk 

Email *  jessbrown@sbcglobal.net  

Location: 

(i.e. City, 

Address 

or 

District 

Ward)  

765 Main St., Half Moon Bay 

Daytime 

Phone 

Number 

(if you 

wish to 

be 

contacted 

by 

phone)  

(831) 818-1193  

Comments: *  

To MROSD Board of Directors, 

 

It was nice to meet you during your meeting's oral communications tonight. Below is the email request we made to your 

staff on 7/14/16 to have our officers meet with your officers. We were disappointed that it took two month to receive 
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(received via email 9/14/16) a written response regarding the issue, but it was apparent our request for a meeting was 

never sent to you by your staff. 

 

We would still like to have the meeting, and it now appears we need to to add as an agenda item to that meeting - how 

can our boards better interact with one another on areas of concern since there is an MOU with both parties. 

 

Thank you for listening to my comments tonight. 

 

Jess Brown, Executive Director 

San Mateo County Farm Bureau 

 

-----Original Message----- 

From: Jess Brown [mailto:jessbrown@sbcglobal.net]  

Sent: Thursday, July 14, 2016 5:56 PM 

To: Mike Williams <mwilliams@openspace.org> 

Subject: Re: Meeting 

 

Hi Mike, 

 

The Farm Bureau executive committee met this week and discussed the request to meet with MROSD regarding Farm 

Bureau's concerns with increased liability for ranch tenants on property with public trails. The executive committee 

appreciates MROSD staff's time in discussing the issue on previous occasions and arranging tours of existing grazing 

land with public trails.  

 

The Farm Bureau executive committee requests that the next meeting with MROSD regarding this issue be with the 

MROSD executive committee to finalize a resolution on this matter. 

 

Thanks, 

Jess 
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DATE:    September 9, 2016  
 
MEMO TO:   Board of Directors 
 
MEMO THROUGH:  Steve Abbors, General Manager 
 
FROM:    Kevin Woodhouse, Assistant General Manager-Visitor & Field Services 
   Brian Malone, Land & Facilities Services Manager 
     
SUBJECT:     Letter to San Mateo County Farm Bureau re: Grazing Tenant 

Indemnification Requirements 
_____________________________________________________________________________ 

 
The San Mateo County Farm Bureau requested, through staff, to meet with the District’s Board 
of Directors to discuss the indemnification clause in District grazing leases.  The Farm Bureau 
continues to express its apprehension about public access on District grazing properties, 
especially since the opening of Mindego Hill and plans to open La Honda Creek Preserve.  In 
response to concerns raised about public access and grazing, District staff have taken the 
following actions. 
 

• The District has committed to consulting with the Farm Bureau over management plans 
in the Coastside Protection Area as part of the MOU between the District and the Bureau. 

• Staff have done extensive outreach with the Bureau about the introduction of public use 
onto grazed areas, including holding field meetings with their executive board before 
opening Mindego, and most recently regarding the plans to open La Honda in 2017. 

• Staff attend monthly Farm Bureau meetings to present on new projects and answer 
questions. 

• Staff also set up a tour to show the Farm Bureau several grazing properties in the East 
Bay on public lands that have high visitation and successful grazing operations, showing 
that public use and grazing can be compatible. 

• The District’s formal communication with the Farm Bureau on March 2, 2016 is 
attached.  

• Staff has offered to meet and discuss this issue with the Farm Bureau.   
 

 
The Farm Bureau’s request is to change the terms of District grazing leases to indemnify the 
tenant rather than the tenant indemnifying the District. Staff has carefully considered the issue of 
public safety and liability concerns on District grazing properties.  District grazing leases take 
into account these concerns and represent an allocation of risk that is consistent with other 
District contracts, and the District’s overall approach to risk allocation.  In general, the manner in 
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which any tenant’s activities are managed, including grazing operations, affects the level of risk.  
Our grazing tenants are in the best position to control their operations and therefore control their 
exposure to risk.  Therefore, the terms of District grazing leases require the grazing tenant to 
indemnify the District. 
 

• The indemnification clause is standard for other public agencies for contractual 
agreements where the private party is gaining a benefit from the agency. 

• All Bay Area agencies surveyed have similar terms in their grazing leases.  
• District General Counsel has reviewed the grazing leases and concurs that a clause 

indemnifying the District is reasonable and affords the District the best liability 
protection. 

• Indemnification clauses protecting the District are a best management practice according 
to the California Joint Powers Authority (our insurance pool). 

 
After a review of the Farm Bureau’s request, the General Manager and General Counsel 
recommend to continue to use the District’s existing lease language.  The response to the Farm 
Bureau is attached, and includes an offer for the Farm Bureau to meet with Land and Facilities 
Manager Brian Malone and Assistant General Manager Kevin Woodhouse.   
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